MEETING OF THE BLACKMORE, HOOK END

& WYATTS  GREEN PARISH COUNCIL

Held on Thursday, 19th November 2015 in the committee room of Tipps Cross Remembrance Hall.  
Commenced at 7.30pm.    
Members present:  Cllr Watley (Chairman), Cllr Keeble (Vice Chairman), Cllr Bennett, Cllr McCarthy, Cllr Hall, Cllr Town, Cllr Frost and Cllr Lockhart.   Susan Barnes (Parish Clerk) and Rosemarie Nelson (Responsible Financial Officer - RFO) present. Also present: County Cllr Ann Naylor and Terry Smith (Herald magazine editor).
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were received and accepted from:  Councillors Mason, Spiers, Dean and Lennon.
AMENDMENTS TO MINUTES
The October 2015 minutes were signed as a correct record with nil amendments.
DECLARATION OF INTEREST

Cllr Keeble withdrew his ongoing declaration of interest as he is no longer a member of the BBC planning committee.   
OPEN FORUM 
Cllr Watley welcomed the public attendee and asked if there were any particular topics she wished to discuss. 
The resident asked if there had been any updates regarding the LDP and developers. Cllr Watley reiterated that the PC had been contacted via the Borough Cllr’s to arrange a meeting to discuss this. However, the PC planning committee had met and decided in accordance with Phil Drane’s email (BBC) it was not necessary at this stage to meet as the LDP document dealt with this as a recorded process.
PROGRESS CHECK
To receive reports or updates on items or visits made since the previous ordinary Council meeting or Committee meetings. 
· The Clerk referred to Cllr Naylor’s email correspondence relating to a request from a Mr Cullen to introduce speed restrictions or a pedestrian island at the junction of Mill Lane/Hook End Road near to Hay Green Lane.  ECC investigated this enquiry and found that an island would not resolve the issues and the cost would be prohibitive.  The PC was satisfied that this enquiry had been considered and dealt with by ECC and would not pursue this further at this stage.  
CORRESPONDENCE

The Clerk reported on the following correspondence received at the Parish Office since the last Ordinary meeting and subsequent committee meetings:-

3530
The Clerk read out details received from Essex County Council (ECC) regarding their Local Plan Issues and Options consultation which runs from 19th November to 21st January 2016. The email and website link will be circulated to all.
3531
The Clerk had received an update via Cllr Naylor regarding the ECC free webcasting package as discussed last month. The PC decided to leave this for now and see how things progress.
3532
The Clerk read out relevant points discussed at the last BBC/Parish Council liaison meeting at the Town Hall as follows:

· Cllr McKinlay assured all present that the revised budget to be presented at the next Full Council meeting would not impact parish funding.

· Cllr McKinlay acknowledged the good work that the Parishes performed and respected the outcomes they had delivered.

· Cllr McKinlay offered to attend parish meetings to further the discussion on parish funding.

· Cllr McKinlay stated that the local development plan (LDP) had to be considered and the issues relating to the LDP resolved in consultation with the Parish Councils.  The LDP will be a key element of the new Corporate Plan to be agreed within the coming months.

Regarding the LDP presentation given by Phil Drane:

· Mr Drane was thanked for his efforts to date but some noted that meetings had been missed.  To aid communications on this important aspect that all should use Parish Council websites more.

· There was a request for more consistency with the documents particularly with terminology.

· The housing objective remains at 360 homes per year.  The time period of delivery is being reviewed.

· The LDP will have to conform to the NDP. Any future changes to the NDP would have to be monitored and its consequent impact on the LDP.

· It was proposed that if required a separate meeting with the Parishes re the LDP would be held.

The next BBC liaison meeting is scheduled for 30th November 2015 – 6.30 – 8.30pm in the Council Chamber. 
3533
The Clerk passed around the EALC training days calendar of events 2015/2016.  Cllr Lockhart would like to attend new Cllr Training and the Clerk would relay this information to him.

3534
The Clerk reported that she had received a complaint regarding an abandoned car in Spring Pond Meadow. The Clerk reported this to the Police (101 service) and it would be investigated/removed.  A crime incident number was issued: 373 - 12.11.15. The council felt that these matters were primarily for the individual to take up with highways or the police and that the clerk should try encourage this action whenever possible.

3535
It was reported that there had been a small number of complaints and concerns from local residents of the Green, Blackmore to the paints used on the trees for her Disney themed art installation exhibition.  The length of time agreed for the exhibition was also questioned as it had extended the two week period initially stated.  In future it was agreed that the PC would ensure time frames agreed would be more tightly monitored.  Some residents queried that they felt they had not been consulted on this and it was explained that this was advertised in the parish magazine in advance.
3536
The Clerk had received an email from ECC in the form of a newsletter outlining the latest news on Greater Essex Devolution.  A copy of this would be emailed to all members.
BOROUGH & COUNTY COUNCILLOR REPORTS
3537
Cllr Keeble advised that he was no longer on the BBC planning committee. He is now on Communities and Housing.  He also confirmed that the new head of paid services is Phil Ruck. The Clerk was asked to contact him and congratulate him and invite him to attend a Parish Council meeting.

Cllr Keeble confirmed that the planning application appeal to convert the Bull Public House, Church Street into a residential property had been overturned at the last BBC Council meeting. He also advised that the LDP draft document had been split into four sections: North and South Brentwood and the A12 and A127 corridor. 

Cllr Keeble also thanked Cllr Naylor for attending the Blackmore Primary school and village hall to discuss the proposals to convert the old recycling area into additional parking spaces. This was well received by the ECC Engineer and it was being investigated.


Cllr Naylor reported that a Mr Hepburn had registered a complaint that previously BBC had filled in the ditch at Swallows Cross and ECC will re-open the ditch and the road will be closed during the February half term week. This should deal with the surface water on the road and flooding.

REPORTS OF COMMITTEES

POLICY & RESOURCES COMMITTEE
3538
FINANCE 

ACCOUNTS FOR PAYMENT – The Clerk presented the following payment schedules and cheques requiring three Member signatures:

£

Addressee


Description

   -
Essex Pension Fund

Pension cont – Nov
   -
HM Revenue & Customs
Tax/NIC – Nov   

     75.00
Petty cash


Nov withdrawal

   -
Mrs R Nelson


Book keeping – Nov
 2000.00
Unity Trust PC A/C 
             Nov direct debits

 1026.00
Frampton Town Planners Ltd
Inv.ref.PJF/CT/HAR04/1/1PF9571 Bull Fight
 1748.00
Starburst Displays

Inv.30/10/15 fireworks balance

   279.74
Digital Graphics Ltd

Inv.1310 – 8 new rec.signs (dog fouling/bye laws)

 1093.80
MDL (Anglia) Ltd

Inv.310 – grass cutting

   473.95
Heelis & Lodge


Inv.HL843 internal audit

    50.00
Poppy Appeal


Wreath – Remembrance Sunday Service

  632.00
Matthews Plants

Inv.16593- winter planting

  225.00
T X R Hall


Quarterly office rent

2202.94
K Stanbridge


Inv.2 dated 18/11/15 – maintenance

    12.00
DGL (Digital Graphics)

updating of fireworks banners and roadside boards

Payments made by Bacs transfer: Clerk’s November salary.

Paid through Unity Bank: £65.52 – J Oddys – various fencing supplies

                                          £35.16        “                         “

Less Credit note              -£25.20

Total:                                £75.48 
      
 It was RESOLVED that:

(i) The statutory basis for this item be noted as the Accounts and Audit (England) Regulations 2011;

(ii) The List of Payments is approved as presented in the schedule.


Receipts: 

Credit card refund: £195.20 from Speedy Hire - Deposit amount returned for firework safety barrier hire.  

Fireworks event banking: £4,440.00 after the £600 cash float deducted. 
Grant Payments: Nil.   
            FINANCIAL REPORTS:  Financial Reports to 31st October 2015
In accordance with the reports distributed prior to the meeting, Mrs Nelson (RFO) reported on the figures and answered any queries.  Mrs Nelson also handed out copies of her ‘Explanation of differences between bank reconciliation and reports’ as discussed at the previous PC meeting. Mrs Nelson advised that in accordance with the reports grass cutting, both casual and regular was in line with budget but Cllr Bennett noted that the recreation costs were considerably higher for the past seven months of the year but Mrs Nelson explained this was mainly due to such things as play equipment maintenance required at this time plus the purchase of new parish benches and picnic tables, not previously allocated.  

The increase in casual maintenance costs was discussed and it was agreed that the Clerk would seek alternative maintenance contractors to tender for the business in addition to the regular maintenance man.  An extraordinary meeting would be called to discuss this in more detail with the Environment and Recreation committee members, the Clerk and members of the P&R committee.  A copy of the previous maintenance schedule and invoice would be passed to Cllr Lockhart to familiarise himself with this prior to the meeting.
It was RESOLVED that:

(i) the statutory basis for this item be noted as the Accounts and Audit (England) Regulations 2011; and,

(ii)       The Financial Reports be noted with no other action necessary with the following exception:
(iii)      A review of maintenance services and costs was agreed for future budgeting.

3539
FINACIAL POWERS


Cllr Lockhart to sign the bank mandate form to enable him to become a signatory.
3540
Roadway Rents 2015

Up to date  

3541
COMMUNITY POLICE MEETING and POLICE MATTERS

Nothing to report
3542
COMMUNITY BUS



The Clerk to provide Cllr Keeble with the telephone number of the company Anvil Shutters and Doors who previously repaired the garage door key fob problem.  They would be asked to provide quotes for new roller doors for the garage and the storage shutters. Cllr Keeble can meet them on site to discuss.
3543
BLACKMORE CENTRE FOR YOUNG PEOPLE


Nothing new to report. 
3544
BLACKMORE SPORTS ARENA – (formerly MUGA)

Nothing new to report.
3545
MOBILE LIBRARY
Terry Smith advised that the new service was still to be finalised by the Library Service.
3546
BRENTWOOD BOROUGH PARISH COUNCIL ASSOCIATION

  Meeting scheduled 2/12/15.
3547      Blackmore recycling area – fencing and revised pathway ideas 


 Cllr Keeble and County Cllr Ann Naylor had met on site to discuss this with an ECC Engineer.

PLANNING COMMITTEE
3548
 PLANS

In accordance with the planning committee reports distributed prior to the meeting, the following meetings had taken place and plans discussed:

21/10/15 – 15/01283/FUL – No objections

                 15/01262/FUL – No objections
                                15/01172/FUL – No objections 

29/10/15 – 15/01322/FUL – No objections


9/11/15 – 15/01294/FUL – No objections


                 15/01357/FUL – Objection – Committee do not see any reason to change from the present                                       agreement. Also feel it could set a precedent 

3549
OUTSTANDING ENFORCEMENT ISSUES 
 
S137 expenditure - Legal fees of £650 had been incurred by the PC which was an agreed 50% contribution towards the legal representative fees relating to the change of use application for the Bull Public House, Church Street to a residential property. The planning application had been deferred by their planning committee to be heard at the ordinary council meeting.  The legal fee quoted was £1026 and £630 had already been contributed by members of the Bull Fighters Community Group.  Cllr Town queried the approval of this expenditure and it was agreed that it should have been put to members of the P&R committee.  Cllr Watley (Chairman) advised that he had reported it on the planning committee reports but agreed that no expenditure had been discussed for approval at that point.  Cllr Town objected to this unauthorised expenditure and it was agreed that in future all such decisions for emergency expenditure must be put to the members of the P&R committee for approval if in excess of £500.
Regarding the reported broken bough to the willow tree in the Bull Public House garden which was deemed as dangerous, the Clerk was asked to write to the owner requesting that they employ an arboriculturist to examine the tree and undertake necessary works.  This is the second bough which had fallen and it was felt by Alan Marsh, BBC arboriculturist that the tree was in need of work as there were other diseased branches.  The Clerk was asked to contact Richard Bates, BBC for the owner’s address.

The Clerk advised that as discussed at the previous PC meeting, regarding the use of the General Power of Competence (GPC) she had investigated this in more detail.  She confirmed that a minimum of nine elected members were required and the PC currently had eight due to a high number of co-opted members.  Until the 2016 PC elections the GPC could not be operated.  

 ENVIRONMENT COMMITTEE


The meeting of the Environment Committee scheduled for 16th November 2015 had been cancelled.  
· The following items of business were discussed at the PC meeting.
3550
Kiln field – tree complaint received by Cllr Mason
Cllr Mason had informed the Clerk that he had been contacted by a resident regarding overhanging tree limbs from Kiln field which left sap on his car, asking if the PC could lop the branches.  The PC confirmed that unless the tree was diseased or in need of urgent works it would not undertake this as it could set a precedent.  It was suggested that the resident contact the ECC fault reporting line to register this enquiry as it would be ECC’s jurisdiction.
3551
Handrail to footpath by Meadow Rise
Cllr Town thought that the work carried out be ECC was not satisfactory as the footpath was not wide enough for pushchairs and it could be slippery in wet weather.  She also felt that a second handrail on the opposite side should be installed, possibly in wood.  This item was discussed in detail and the following agreed:
· The works carried out by ECC was to their required specification as this was owned by Highways and not the PC.

· The Clerk had contacted Kevin Stanbridge for a quotation to add more planks to the actual footpath to widen it as well as adding a wire mesh so that this was not slippery during wet weather and a second wooden handrail. He had quoted in the region of £150. 

· The PC asked the Environment Committee to discuss this in more detail as it felt expenditure should certainly not exceed £150.  The committee would visit the site and discuss whether this work was actually necessary.
3552
War Memorial Flag Pole
Cllr Keeble asked if the cleaning of the pole could be diarised in advance of future Remembrance Sunday services as it had been commented that the top of the pole was very dirty.  Cllr Town has already mentioned this to Kevin Stanbridge for future reference.
3553
Christmas lights – Kiln Field, Wyatts Green Road and Horsefayre Green, Blackmore
The Clerk advised that Piggott’s had installed the new lights at Kiln field Sunday 18th – 21st October.  Cllr Mason confirmed he had been liaising with a resident regarding the electricity supply which was to be installed prior to the switch on date of 1/12/15 and a cheque for reimbursement would be sent to him after Christmas for £50. 

Cllr Mason advised he had tested the lights outside the Leather Bottle, Blackmore and they were working fine and the new landlord agreed he is happy to continue to supply electricity and a £50 ex gratia payment would also be sent to him.
3554
Chelmsford Road island – re-soiling and seeding

The Clerk had been advised by the Environment Committee that buses had been seen parking on the verge after the works had been completed and deep tyre divets were present.  This would be monitored.
ALLOTMENT COMMITTEE

3555
Minutes of the committee meeting held on 22/10/15 were circulated. All going well at present and the allotment association was running this.
HERALD MAGAZINE

3556
NEXT EDITION

Terry Smith advised that Cllr Bennett was not able to deliver the magazines covering the Hook End Lane to Mill Lane play area. Cllr Lockhart confirmed he would be happy to take this on.
RECREATION COMMITTEE

There was a committee meeting held on 10th November 2015 and the minutes were circulated prior to the meeting.  

· The Council received and accepted the Committee meeting minutes and the following items of business discussed.
3557
Ted Marriage Field
The Clerk had supplied a quotation for a replacement spring rocker which was in the region of £750.  This was being considered by the Committee at present and alternatives sought.
3558
Mill Lane Play Area
In accordance with the committee meeting minutes.
3559
Walter Hobbs Recreation Field and Play Area
Cllr McCarthy advised that the committee was looking into the old play equipment and the requirement to update and replace some of the wooden equipment which is now beyond economical repair.  Replacement swings to the hexagonal swings was an immediate requirement and quotes were being obtained by the Clerk. So far quotes were in the region of £5,000.  A meeting was scheduled to meet with a supplier on 1/12/15 which the Clerk and Cllr McCarthy would attend. 
3560
Outdoor Gym Equipment 

Pending the ECC CIF outcome. 
3561
Blackmore Millennium Park

Fireworks event 7th November 2015 – Cllr Keeble had received a quotation to clear up the bonfire debris of £230 plus VAT. This expenditure was proposed by Cllr Keeble, seconded by Cllr Lockhart and unanimously agreed.  Cllr Keeble would organise this. 

As requested, the Clerk had received a quotation from SH Goss to apply a strong weed killer to the cockleshell footpath and overflow car park of £195 plus VAT.  It was agreed that this would be put on hold and reviewed as expenditure had already been invoiced to the PC by Kevin Stanbridge who had recently applied weed killer here. 
3562
GRASS CUTTING CONTRACTS – ALL AREAS WITHIN THE PARISH
Being monitored – all okay at present.
3563    CLERK’S REPORT
As of December it was agreed that the Clerk would be working from home for the majority but would be available for office meetings upon appointment.  The Clerk confirmed that the office phone was diverted to her own phone number and she had installed Team Viewer so the PC files could be accessed remotely from her laptop.  She would still be available in the office for the community mini bus key handover.    
3564
 COMMITTEE MEETINGS


Planning
 23.11.15
5.00pm
Anvil House, Blackmore


Environment
  7.12.15
7.30 pm
Crosse House, Blackmore

Recreation 
 8.12.15
7.00pm
Tipps X Remembrance Hall


Parish Council
 17.12.15
7.30 pm
Tipps X Remembrance Hall 
3565
Brentwood Borough Council – Local Development Plan Consultation 

 
Nothing new to report – refer to minute 3532
3566
Superfast Essex, broadband 


Nothing new to report. 
3567
The future of Blackmore Post Office

Cllr Keeble advised that suitability was still being reviewed by the Post Office.
3568
The future of the Tipps Cross Post Office 

Cllr Hall advised that the post office would be open for only 2 hours per week, probably commencing sometime after Christmas – to be confirmed.
3569
Defibrillators   

The Clerk was investigating one free defibrillator with the British Heart Foundation. This was subject to location as it had to be available for public use.  It was felt that this might be better located outside the Blackmore sports and social club and the PC would then purchase one for the Tipps Cross Remembrance Hall users/hirers.  Training would be given free of charge.   
INFORMATION EXCHANGE / NEXT AGENDA ITEMS – (for discussion only)   

3570
Cllr Lockhart distributed colour parish maps to members.  He advised he had also met with someone from Essex Police to ask if something could be done regarding parish speeding.  He had followed this up in writing with Adam Pipe, Speed limitation officer and was pending a reply.
3571
Millennium Park enquiry – Cllr Keeble reported that he had received an enquiry to erect a tepee/marquee to hold a wedding reception on the field sometime in 2016. He asked the applicant to put this in writing to the PC.
END:
There being no further business, the Meeting was closed by the Chairman at 10.30 pm
Signed (Chairman):___________________________________   Date: __________________________ 
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